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Southwark Council wins planning enforcement case in Camberwell 
 
Southwark Council recently won an enforcement case against the owner of 115 Camberwell Road (SE5 0HB) for 
building and refusing to take down an illegal extension on the side of his house.  
 
The owner breached planning controls by constructing a raised timber side extension on the northern side of the 
building, which sat over council-owned land.  
 
The owner repeatedly ignored notices to remove the unauthorised side extension. After receiving an enforcement 
notice, the owner appealed to the Planning Inspector. The Inspector found in favour of the council, which then 
removed the extension in late December.  
 
Cllr Paul Noblet, Executive member for Regeneration, said:  
 
“Most of our beautiful Victorian terraces in the borough are the source of pride for their owners, and they take 
every care in keeping the exterior tidy.  
 
“We don’t know why the owner of 115 Camberwell Road thought it was alright to build a flimsy timber extension 
on the side of the terrace. However, this structure was not only highly visible to all and a complete eyesore, but 
more importantly it had no planning approval and sat over land that didn’t belong to the owner.  
 
“No one should ignore the Government’s planning laws. They are there for a reason and you must expect us to 
take action if you flout them.”  
 
The council is now pursuing the owner for payment for the work done.  
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DC Casebook: Housing: Conversion - Flats 

found to fail floor space standards 
Housing conversion 

Planning, 23 October 2009  

An enforcement notice directed against conversion of a house in south London into five flats has 

been upheld after the living accommodation was judged to be inadequate. 

The council had no objection in principle to the change of use. However, it argued that the 

development had resulted in an over-intensive use of the building and failed to comply with a 

supplementary planning document specifying minimum areas for bedrooms and other rooms. The 

appellant claimed that consents granted for additions would allow the flats to be enlarged. 

The inspector predicted that the bedrooms were likely to take on the role of bed-sitting rooms, given 

the very small areas set aside for the kitchens and lounges. He agreed that there were too many 

residential units in the property and held that extensions should facilitate a more generous allocation of 

floor space per resident. In upholding the notice, he rejected the nine-month compliance period 

requested by the appellant, finding that six months would suffice to allow outstanding leases to expire. 

DCS Number 100-064-729 

Inspector Ian Currie; Written representations 

 
 

 
 
 
 


